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Meeting Date:  January 27, 2014 8:00am – 12:00noon     Location:  Swedish Medical Center 
 
ACE Contact Persons:   Darcy Copeland – Co-Chair    Eniko Sturts – Secretary 

 
Attendance: Yvette Lujan, Danette Altergott, Jule Monnens, Linda Ketcham , Laurie Hamit, Marianne Horner, Gloria Nussbaum, Betsy Colbeth, 
Dennis Ondrejka, Christy Neifert, Shannon Kyle, Dalia Ghosh, Diana Kostrzewski, Bonnie Shaffer, Kathy Kail, Chris Thornam, Kathy Casey, 
Vicki Vowell, Suzanne Villiers, Denise Bucher, Marthie Baker, Barbara Head, Mary Riebe, Beth Hendrick, Kate Norton, Chris Lambert, Amber 
Margosian, Hollie Caldwell, Gloria Ohmart, Dana Cutler, Tina Janssen, Carol Hurdelbrink, Candy Schoeneberger, Greg Dehler, Cris Finn, Amy 
Mills, Georgia Roberts, Sandie Kerlagon, Allison Moravec-Rice, Elyse Hansen, Mary Hinz, Darcy Donaldson, James Keough 
 
Agenda Item Discussion Follow-up 

Networking   
Welcome/ 
Introductions 

Meeting called to order 0830 by Darcy Copeland. Introductions by all attendees and new members welcomed. The ACE 
contact list was circulated by Eniko Sturts.  

 

Minutes Motion to approve: Sandy Kerlagon, Swedish Medical Center 
Second: Shannon Kyle, Colorado Mountain College 
Approved with no changes 

 

Current TB 
screening policies 

• Opening up for some follow up discussion of this topic in case any members wish to revisit 
• Beth Hendrick – clarity, not dictating for schools, can do x-ray, blood test or skin test, hospital just needs to know 

student is cleared. 
• Laurie Hamit – Banner Health states as long as it meets CDC guidelines the facility does not care.  Documentation 

should kept on file by the school and it should be provided to the facility as requested. 
• Dalia – DH needs annual screening signed by healthcare provider. 
• Forms committee has offered to look at the different yearly screening forms, please send forms to Yvette and team 

can look at all forms.  Potential to standardize forms for the members of the committee. 
• Bonnie – can they do PPD once then questionnaire after that? 
• Eniko – per CDC guidelines, PPD not reliable enough for single testing with follow up questionnaire, Quantiferon 

or x-ray can be used with yearly questionnaire. 
• Laurie Hamit – Banner Health contracts make it non-specific, in case shortages are an issue and CDC changes 

guidelines. 

 

Survey Results from 
mCE Task Force 

• Laurie Hamit presented PowerPoint on mCE survey.  Please see the attached PowerPoint. 
• mCE subcommittee will be meeting just once between the quarterly meetings as a touch point to make sure things 

are going well. 
• Updates from Amber with mCE – March software updates – attestation form will be revised and a report will be 

available to be printed that will look like the old attestation form; possibility of a report for facilities that will look 
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like the request form in excel (what was approved, etc.); schools will gain the ability to delete student documents 
uploaded by the student; modification on the request with a ghost hospital; checklist edits by students currently 
locking out university edits is also being fixed. 

• A request was made to post the current super user list to ACE website. 
• Schools can see student uploaded and signed information, Eniko offered to assist schools with additional training 

to show this and help with students follow-up. 
• Discussion on Joint Commission rules and regulations and safety, we have to make sure files for students are 

complete at the schools. 
• Denise Bucher – created packets that are handed to students, she uploads everything to mCE for the students. 
• Dana Cutler – Platt does a 1 hour training showing students how to get into mCE and what to fill out. 
• Linda – ACC – CamScanner for on the spot forms that are to be completed on the first day – training how to 

upload. 
• Elyse – University Hospital – is there a way to generate a report that has the ability to see all the paperwork.   
• Comments made by schools that students have no obvious due date for paperwork and do not know how long 

before items are due. 
• We need to know progression forward and how we can help the group so that we can be successful. 
• What should we work on next as a committee – where are we heading? 
• We have some process gaps and some opportunities for training students to help them navigate with the new 

process. 
• Provide communication and feedback to assist. 

Submission of 
Clinical Requests 
for 2014-2015 to 
mCE – Beth 
Hendrick 

• Schools to have all requests in by February 15th 
• Facilities to respond back by April 1st  
• mCE working on unit available on school side after agency approval is completed. 
• mCE can assist schools with how to better access reports within the system. 
• mCE – units and dates and columns to be placed in comments by facilities so that schools have access.  At this 

time schools cannot see this on their end. 

 

Community Reports   
Colorado Nurses 
Association  

• Colleen introduced herself, nothing to report. 
• Senate bill out there allowing Community Colleges the ability to graduate bachelor’s students.  This could produce 

Bachelors of applied science; this would be a new entry to practice? 

 

Colorado Center for 
Nursing Excellence – 
Marianne Horner 

• Clinical Scholar workshop March 17th to March 21st some slots still available $1095 
• July 21st-25th at Littleton Adventist Hospital. 
• October 20th to 24th no location reported. 
• Interdisciplinary nurse collaborative, 1 day meeting on 2/13/14 6.9 CEU, focus on Quality and Safety, $75 held at 

Anschutz Medical Center. 
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• Building Public Will grant has expired – salons continued monthly as it pertains to board membership, need more 
nurses for a variety of boards 

• Advance practice nurses – highly restrictive policies dealing with prescriptive authority, stakeholder meetings and 
steering committee hard at work to try, 80% of new APNs in the state are deciding to leave the state over the 
restrictive issues 

• Completed HERSA application dealing with diversity among nurses within our state, will know about funding in 
July, mentoring program for diverse nursing students, will be looking for mentors who can be instrumental. 

• January 30th meeting hosted at the Center, small stakeholders group, brainstorming and trying to come up with 
alternate approaches to clinical placements, especially in the associate degree programs. 

• Looking at transition to practice programs.  Perioperative 101 – 10 new graduates put through the training 9 out of 
10 had jobs, looking at something similar for perinatal and some other specialties. 

Central Colorado 
AHEC – Gloria 
Nussbaum 
 

• 142 Nightingale nominees, in process of reorganizing nominations and reviewed 3 times, then top candidates 
reviewed again 

• Regional Nightingale, having special Kris Wentzel education award, not yet finalized; available to Nightingale 
nominees to continue education specific to BSN, and certifications. 

• Silent auction will become a source of revenue.  Inviting schools and facilities to put together a basket that can be 
sold for next year’s funding of this award.  Need to have it before February 8th. 

• Hosts science fair, looking for judges, fair is on March 5th. 
• Mental health CPR, nationwide program that addresses the red flags that we may come across when dealing with 

patients, started in Connecticut.  Program is grant funded and has someone assigned to it.  Contact Gloria to be 
placed in touch with the representative. 

• Course on True Colors – based on Myers-Briggs personality tests, can come to facility and work with students or 
nurses on unit to help identify how people prefer to be treated.  Should be no more than 30 people and about 1.5 
hours.  Very interactive and introspective.  No charge and no contact hours from AHEC, but institutions may be 
able to provide the hours. 

 

Board of Nursing –
Georgia Roberts 

• First time attending the meeting. 
• Acknowledging meeting on January 30th upcoming 
• BON is going forward with some clarification with Chapter II and Chapter XI. 
• House bill 13-1711, BON is looking at exception related to Chapter 13.   
• Beginning February will have stakeholder meetings for Chapter II and Chapter XI rule changes. 
• Governor put out a call to address opioid misuse, quad conference call, first of its kind, consensus that the 4 boards 

want to collaborate and produce document that each board has separate tasks that produce one picture and a 
common goal, 

• Safe prescribing and dispensing of medication, going forward a link on BON site, will have training site related to 
safe opioid use, $25 course. 
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• Colorado ranked #2 in nation related to this problem 
• Winding down administrative review related to the CNA exam vendor.  Purpose was to ensure consistency in 

testing environment and standards to ensure fairness to students.   
• Nurse practice act is consideration with regards to marijuana laws now passed in our state.  It is up to each 

employer and school to make the final determination as to what is expected of students. 
mCE Process Flow 
Subcommittee 

• First meeting next week, no updates at this time. 
• Will give update at the April meeting. 

 

Document 
Subcommittee 

• Kathy Casey, met and looked at ACE website,  Forms reviewed were ace files to download, need bylaws added to 
website, looked HIPAA training, has few typos on PowerPoint but otherwise fine, ace recommendations, know the 
law, BON laws will be added, student platform spreadsheet, still applicable to schools and sites not on mCE, 
attestation form, no changes needed. 

• Will add info on mCE, expert users as reference. 
• Will give update at April meeting. 

 

Round Robin • Front Range Community College – 37 students graduated in December, taking NCLEX,  
• Kaiser Permanente – all new clinics open, seeing increase in patient population with Colorado Exchange, phone 

volume doubled, RN, RN to BSN, and NP programs, Aurora Chamber will have an NP in the office, new pilot 
program. 

• Regis University – pre-licensure 350 students, 100% pass rate on Choice program.   
• Adams State University – 3rd cohort graduating in May, started in August with all new faculty, in January had 

Myers Briggs, trying to see how to retain students better.  Amazing to see how Myers-Briggs was able to bring out 
personality issues and  

• Littleton Adventist Hospital – takes ADN students, especially ACC, all senior practicum have to be concurrent 
starting this year.  Starting in August all students that come have to be concurrent enrolled. 

• St. Anthony’s Central – no Obstetrics, no Pediatrics; please be gentle this is Amy’s first time with the yearly 
requests. 

• Arapahoe Community College – out of 40 seniors 35 are dual-enrolled in partner programs to complete BSNs after 
RNs are done. 

• Denver School of Nursing – Diana – granted HLC accreditation as of November, capstone placement as a group 
model (4 with an instructor, rather than one on one). 

• Colorado Nurses Association – tracking bills, would love to get information on the community college bill, Senate 
bill 1. 

• Emily Griffith – thank you to community partners that work with us, thank the task force to make lives easier, 
going through ACEN nurse accreditation and moving after 96 years in the same location, moving this summer to 
1860 Lincoln. 

• Denver Health – gone through cuts and changes, inpatient is going down, 2 units have been changed to short-stay 

 



Alliance for Clinical Education (ACE) 
Meeting Minutes 

 

5 
 

and flex units.  Not ideal state for learning.  2014/2015 will be combining the new floors.  At this time senior 
practicum will only take current employee or volunteers.  976 students this year.  Push to reduce students due to 
cuts, and patient census.  Joint commission March to May, will ask for actual paperwork for the students that will 
be there during that time. 

• Good Samaritan – expanding clinical scholar numbers. 
• Exempla St. Joseph’s – blackout dates at the end of the year, no rotations from October to January, increasing rates 

for rotations, $48 for BSN and $50 for MSN. 
• Platt – Tina Jansen, new assistant to help Dana Cutler; Hollie Caldwell is now dean at Platt and Gloria Omart is 

the new associate dean, thank you to all for affiliate agreements. 
• Children’s Hospital – 2nd peds hospital for certification of new grad program 34 new grads hired. 
• University of Colorado – 1st cohort of new curriculum students, 12 month pilot program first cohort graduates this 

spring. 
• Colorado Christian College – 2nd cohort graduated – doing well in NCLEX 
• Exempla Lutheran – new graduate program – hiring 8 new graduates 
• Pickens Technical College – Tina Armijo – seeking COE accreditation, new changes and improvements on the 

way. 
• AHEC – true color program, Gloria is blue, has new grandson, doing well. 
• Call for abstracts is out for Breckenridge in July. 

Next Meeting 
 

Monday April 28, 2014 8:00 AM – 12:00 Noon at Swedish Medical Center. 
Submit agenda items for future meetings to: 
Darcy Copeland DarcyCopeland@Centura.org or Barb Nelson  Barbara.nelson@adu.edu 

 

 
Respectfully submitted,  
Eniko Sturts 
Secretary, ACE 

mailto:DarcyCopeland@Centura.org

